




   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 126 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Thomas asked for the progress of hiring police officers so far in 2012 and 
what additional classes are planned for the end of the year. 
 
RESPONSE:  Below is the list of current police recruits hired by month, two additional classes 
are planned by the end of the year, which will bring the number of officers hired to 457. 
 

Month Sworn Hires  
July 43 
August 88 

October 140 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 130 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Dowell asked for the number and kind of guns collected during the gun turn-
in. 
 
RESPONSE:  Though a list of guns by type has not been compiled, the following statistics are 
available concerning the gun turn-in. 
 
Handguns                                              3,095 
Long-guns                                             1,844 
Toy firearms (replicas, BB, Air)                798 
 
Total Number of Items Recovered:    5,737 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 132  
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Waguespack asked about an interactive map which would allow for the 
mapping of all crime incidents by ward.  
 
RESPONSE:  The Police Department currently has a site which allows the public to map out 
crime incidents via its CLEAR path system, which is available through the Police website at 
www.Chicagopolice.org.  Mapping by ward can be done by visiting this site that CPD also 
maintains: http://gis.chicagopolice.org/CLEARMap/startPage.htm 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 

http://www.chicagopolice.org/
http://gis.chicagopolice.org/CLEARMap/startPage.htm


   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 134 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Arena asked why district personnel are going down 300 positions. 
 
RESPONSE:  Positions have been moved into the Gang Enforcement unit, where they will 
continue to target gangs.  These PO’s are assigned by area in order to insure geographic 
accountability and city-wide response capability.  They proactively engage in missions directed 
by Gang Enforcement in collaboration with district commanders.  Gang Enforcement obtains 
citywide gang intelligence, interdicts gang conflicts and responds to priorities identified by district 
command.   
 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 135 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Arena asked can we increase bike patrols? How many bikes do we have? 
 
RESPONSE:  As the superintendent responded, in appropriate situations, additional bike patrols 
are desirable.  A report of the current count of bikes is attached herewith. 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 137 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Fioretti asked for an index listing of specialty court? 
 
RESPONSE:   Domestic Violence Court – 555 W. Harrison 
 Traffic Court - Daley Center – 50 W. Washington 
 Bureau of Administrative Hearings – 400 W. Superior 
 
Note:  Administrative Hearings is where ANOV's are adjudicated.  Additionally, the following 
matters are heard at the 400 W. Superior court building:  impound hearings, CTA and CHA 
matters, Chicago Public Schools, Housing Court, Asset Forfeiture and Offenses related to cabs. 
  
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 141 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Thomas asked for a list and explanation of hiring grants. 
 
RESPONSE:  See attached report. 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 





   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 143 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Thomas asked for homicide clearance rates in District 6,7,and 8. 
 
RESPONSE:  See attached report. 
  
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 





   

MEMORANDUM 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 287 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget. 
   

Alderman Lane asked for a prioritization of 911 calls. 
RESPONSE:  See attached report. 
 
KEY 
 
The lower the number, the higher the priority. Zero is the highest priority. An alpha character 
next to the number is a further breakdown within the number category. For example, 0 is the 
highest priority. 1 is next-highest. 1a is next-highest, if it exists. 1b is next-highest, if it exists; 
and so on. 2 would be next-highest.  
 
So, to simplify:  
0 
1 
1a [if any] 
1b [if any] 
1c [if any] 
1d [if any] 
2 
2a [if any, etc] 
2b 
2c 
2d 
3 
3a 
3b 
3c 
3d 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 

















   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 288 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Arena asked for CTA crime statistics, more specifically, he wants Blue Line 
enforcement activity and results. 
 
RESPONSE:  See attached report. 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 





























   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 289 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Fioretti asked can we increase bike patrols? How many bikes do we have? 
 
RESPONSE:  As the superintendent responded, in appropriate situations, additional bike patrols 
are desirable.  A report of the current count of bikes is attached herewith. 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



   

   

 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 290 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Arena asked for  an explanation of what the Research and Development 
Division does. 
 
RESPONSE:  The Research and Development Division (R & D) is commanded by a director 
who reports directly to the Chief, Bureau of Organizational Development.  This division 
maintains archives of Department, bureau, division and unit-level policy directives.  These 
directives include general orders, special orders and other operating rules and procedures.  It 
regularly updates these directives. 
 
The unit provides administrative oversight for all Department grant-funded programs, including 
researching funding opportunities, preparing grant proposals and budgets, and coordinating and 
expediting the grant application and award processes.   
 
R & D collects, analyzes and maintains key statistical data concerning incidents, arrests, 
batteries, assaults against Department members and other criminal-justice data  necessary to 
meet state and federal reporting requirements.  It serves as the source for all official statistical 
information reported externally, and prepares and coordinates all aspects of Department 
informational publications for both internal and external audiences. 
 
R & D provides testimony concerning Department policy in court-ordered depositions and trials.  
It researches recommendations regarding Department policy and procedures, as well as 
uniform and equipment standards and specifications.   
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 291 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Cappleman asked for the clearance rates for districts in Area North. 
 
RESPONSE:  See attached report. 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 





   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 293 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Thomas asked for an explanation of the Byrne Memorial grant. 
 
RESPONSE:  The City of Chicago, through the CPD and Cook County, as disparate 
jurisdictions, share the fiscal year 2009 Recovery Act Justice Assistance Grant.  This three-year 
grant in the amount of $21,497,990 has been used to fund:  law enforcement overtime for 
Operation Safe City and Operation Safe Students.  Additionally, the grant has funded the 
purchase of law enforcement vehicles and installation of in-car cameras.  Cook County and its 
partners received $7,165,997. 
  
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 294 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman O’Connor asked to know what can be done to prevent non-residents from 
turning in guns, then using their gift cards for gun training or other questionable 
purposes. 
 
RESPONSE:  Gun buy-backs across the country are generally designed in the same fashion.  
Namely, assurances are made up front that no questions will be asked, and anonymity of 
anyone who turns in guns will be preserved.  Altering these ground rules may deter 
participation. 
 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 
 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 295 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 

Alderman Reboyras requested that a CAPS meeting take place every month. 
 
 
RESPONSE:  The CAPS model in still being designed, but the suggestion will be taken into 
consideration.  As the model for CAPS develops, the department will brief you. 
 
 

As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
 

 



   

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

To: The Honorable Carrie M. Austin 
Chairman, Committee on the Budget and Government Operations 

 
From: Garry McCarthy 
 Superintendent 
 Department of Police 
 
CC: Maria Guerra 
 Mayor’s Office of Legislative Counsel and Government Affairs 
 
Date: November 5, 2012 

 
Re: Request for Information from Annual Appropriation Committee Hearing 
 
ID: 297 
 
 
The attached information is in response to questions posed at our department’s hearing on 
October 24, 2012 to discuss the 2013 budget.   
 
Alderman Cochran asked for the last 5 years of balance sheets including expenditures of the 
narcotics fund aka 1505 (asset forfeiture) through the chairman. 
 

RESPONSE:  The law requires that these funds can only be spent on narcotics enforcement.  It 
does not allow salaries to be paid. It also does not allow expenses previously provided for in the 
city’s corporate budget to be supplanted with these funds.  See attached report for a table of 
revenues and expenditures.  

 
As always, please let me know if you have any further questions. 
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